Flexion Therapeutics Inc Form 10-Q August 08, 2014 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

X QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 FOR THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2014

or

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM _____ TO _____

Commission file number: 001-36287

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction of

Incorporation or Organization)

10 Mall Road, Suite 301

Burlington, Massachusetts (Address of Principal Executive Offices) 26-1388364 (I.R.S. Employer

Identification No.)

01803 (Zip Code)

(781) 305-7777

(Registrant s Telephone Number, Including Area Code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (\$232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer, smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer "	Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer " (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company	х
Indicate by check mark whether registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2	of the Exchange	
Act). "Yes x No		

As of August 4, 2014, the registrant had 15,624,290 shares of Common Stock (\$0.001 par value) outstanding.

FLEXION THERAPEUTICS, INC.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION Item 1. Financial Statements

<u>Item 1. Finalicial Statements</u>	
Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2014 (Unaudited) and December 31, 2013	3
Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013	
(Unaudited)	4
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders Equity (Deficit) for the	
six months ended June 30, 2014 (Unaudited)	5
Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 (Unaudited)	6
Notes to Financial Statements (Unaudited)	7
Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	12
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	20
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	21
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	21
Item 1A. Risk Factors	21
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	23
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities	24
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	24
Item 5. Other Information	24
Item 6. Exhibits	24

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc.

Balance Sheets

(Unaudited)

	June 30, 2014	December 31, 2013
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 12,015,370	\$ 16,188,254
Marketable securities	59,976,606	250,047
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	684,067	181,962
Total current assets	72,676,043	16,620,263
Property and equipment, net	387,730	375,239
Deferred offering costs		1,623,540
Other assets	20,626	28,875
Restricted cash	128,000	128,000
-	• • • • • • • • • •	
Total assets	\$ 73,212,399	\$ 18,775,917
Liabilities, Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders Equity (Deficit) Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 964,617	\$ 1,279,874
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	1,482,110	2,256,680
Current portion of long-term debt	2,000,000	1,500,000
Total current liabilities	4,446,727	5,036,554
Long-term debt	2,570,000	3,546,667
Other long-term liabilities	68,640	90,373
Total liabilities	7,085,367	8,673,594
Commitments and contingencies		
Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value; 10,000,000 and 0 shares authorized, at		
June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively, and 0 shares issued and		
outstanding at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013		
Convertible preferred stock (Series A and B), \$0.001 par value; 0 and 73,780,250 shares authorized, 0 shares and 72,780,250 shares issued and		74,806,213

outstanding, and aggregate liquidation preference of \$0 and \$75,043,464, at		
June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively		
Stockholders equity (deficit):		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 100,000,000 and 94,000,000 shares		
authorized; 15,624,290 and 794,090 shares issued and outstanding, at June 30,		
2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively	15,624	794
Additional paid-in capital	144,744,191	1,458,503
Accumulated other comprehensive income	3,222	(28)
Accumulated deficit	(78,636,005)	(66,163,159)
Total stockholders equity (deficit)	66,127,032	(64,703,890)
Total liabilities, convertible preferred stock, and stockholders equity (deficit)	\$ 73,212,399	\$ 18,775,917

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed financial statements.

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc.

Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss

(Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2014 2013			led June 30, 2013	Six Months Ended June 3 2014 2013		
Revenue	\$		\$		\$	\$	
Operating expenses:							
Research and development		3,614,593		3,067,995	7,765,440	6,254,691	
General and administrative		2,234,232		1,422,083	4,518,145	2,943,024	
Total operating expenses		5,848,825		4,490,078	12,283,585	9,197,715	
Loss from operations		(5,848,825)		(4,490,078)	(12,283,585)	(9,197,715)	
Other income (expense):							
Interest income		134,644		61,212	165,402	179,985	
Interest expense		(106,037)		(112,778)	(217,704)	(221,111)	
Other income (expense), net		(110,384)		(56,131)	(136,959)	(157,018)	
Total other income (expense)		(81,777)		(107,697)	(189,261)	(198,144)	
Net loss	\$	(5,930,602)	\$	(4,597,775)	\$ (12,472,846)	\$ (9,395,859)	
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$	(5,930,602)	\$	(4,597,775)	\$ (12,472,846)	\$ (9,395,859)	
Net loss per share attributable to common stockholders, basic and diluted	\$	(0.38)	\$	(5.83)	\$ (1.07)	\$ (11.91)	
Weighted average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted		15,619,151		789,222	11,670,281	789,222	
Other comprehensive (loss) income:		, ,					
Unrealized (losses) gains from available-for-sale							
securities, net of tax of \$0		2,380		(2,799)	3,250	(1,418)	
Total other comprehensive (loss) income		2,380		(2,799)	3,250	(1,418)	
Comprehensive loss	\$	(5,928,222)	\$	(4,600,574)	\$ (12,469,596)	\$ (9,397,277)	

Table of Contents

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed financial statements.

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc.

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders Equity (Deficit)

(Unaudited)

	Series A Convertible Sto	e Preferred	Common	Accumulated Other Common Stock AdditionaComprehensive					
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Par Value	Paid-in Capital	Income (Loss)	Accumulated Deficit	Stockholders Equity (Deficit)	
Balance at December 31, 2013	72,780,250	\$ 74,806,213	794,090	\$ 794	-	\$ (28)		\$ (64,703,890)	
Conversion of Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock	(72,780,250)	(74,806,213)	8,952,057	8,952	74,797,261			74,806,213	
Issuance of Common Stock net of issuance costs		(74,000,213)	5,750,000	5,750	67,156,254			67,162,004	
Exercise of stock options			128,143	128	237,869			237,997	
Stock-based compensation expense					1,094,304		(12,472,84()	1,094,304	
Net loss Other comprehensive loss						3,250	(12,472,846)	(12,472,846) 3,250	
Balance at June 30, 2014	\$	\$	15,624,290	\$ 15,624	\$ 144,744,191	\$ 3,222	\$ (78,636,005)	\$ 66,127,032	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc.

Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited)

	Six Months En 2014	nded June 30, 2013		
Cash flows from operating activities				
Net loss	\$ (12,472,846)	\$ (9,395,859)		
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to cash used in operating activities:				
Depreciation	53,045	31,202		
Stock-based compensation expense	1,094,304	96,235		
Amortization of premium (discount) on marketable securities	99,549	132,510		
Other non-cash charges	8,250	31,583		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
Prepaid expenses and other current and long-term assets	(502,105)	292,026		
Accounts payable	891	(262,171)		
Accrued expenses and other current and long-term liabilities	(542,211)	168,215		
Net cash (used in) operating activities	(12,261,123)	(8,906,259)		
Cash flows from investing activities				
Purchases of property and equipment	(61,613)	(298,817)		
Change in restricted cash		(98,000)		
Purchases of marketable securities	(62,182,860)	(10,630,477)		
Redemption of marketable securities	2,360,000	14,235,000		
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(59,884,473)	3,207,706		
Cash flows from financing activities				
Proceeds from borrowings under term loan		5,000,000		
Payments of debt issuance costs		(40,715)		
Payment of initial public offering costs	(1,282,785)			
Proceeds from the issuance of common stock	69,517,500			
Proceeds from the exercise of stock options	237,997			
Payments on debt	(500,000)			
Net cash provided by financing activities	67,972,712	4,959,285		
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(4,172,884)	(739,268)		
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	16,188,254	12,835,330		

Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 1	2,015,370	\$ 1	2,096,062		
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:						
	¢	100.015	¢	164 444		
Cash paid for interest	\$	198,815	\$	164,444		
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash financing activities:						
Initial public offering costs included in accounts payable or accrued expenses	\$		\$	53,558		
Conversion of convertible preferred stock into common stock	\$7	4,806,213				
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed financial statements.						

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc.

Notes to Financial Statements (Unaudited)

1. Overview and Nature of the Business

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc. (Flexion or the Company) was incorporated under the laws of the state of Delaware on November 5, 2007. Flexion is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on the development and commercialization of novel, injectable pain therapies. The Company is targeting anti-inflammatory and analgesic therapies for the treatment of patients with musculoskeletal conditions, beginning with osteoarthritis, a type of degenerative arthritis (OA) and post-operative pain. Flexion s broad and diversified portfolio of product candidates addresses the OA pain treatment spectrum, from moderate to severe pain, and provides the Company with multiple opportunities to achieve its goal of commercializing novel, patient-focused pain therapies.

The Company is subject to risks and uncertainties common to early-stage companies in the biopharmaceutical industry, including, but not limited to, new technological innovations, dependence on key personnel, protection of proprietary technology, compliance with government regulations, and ability to secure additional capital to fund operations. The Company s product candidates are all in the development stage and will require significant additional research and development efforts, including extensive preclinical and clinical testing and regulatory approval prior to commercialization. These efforts require significant amounts of additional capital, adequate personnel infrastructure and extensive compliance reporting capabilities. There can be no assurance that development efforts, including clinical trials, will be successful or that the Company will have the ability to continue into later stages of clinical trials. Even if the Company s product development efforts are successful, it is uncertain when, if ever, the Company will realize significant revenue from product sales.

On February 18, 2014, the Company completed an initial public offering (IPO) of its common stock, which resulted in the sale of 5,750,000 shares of common stock at a price to the public of \$13.00 per share, including shares sold pursuant to the exercise in full of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares. The Company received net proceeds from the IPO of \$67.2 million after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions, and offering costs paid by the Company. In preparation for the IPO, the Company s Board of Directors and stockholders approved a 1-for-8.13 reverse stock split of the Company s common stock and a proportional adjustment to the existing conversion ratios for each series of Convertible Preferred Stock, effective January 27, 2014. All share and per share amounts in the condensed financial statements and notes thereto have been retroactively adjusted, where necessary, to give effect to this reverse stock split. In connection with the closing of the IPO, all of the Company s outstanding redeemable convertible preferred stock automatically converted to common stock as of February 18, 2014, resulting in an additional 8,952,057 shares of common stock as of June 30, 2014 was 15,624,290 shares. The significant increase in shares outstanding in February 2014 is expected to impact the year-over year comparability of the Company s (loss) earnings per share calculations in 2014.

2. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying condensed financial statements as of June 30, 2014, and for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, have been prepared in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) and GAAP for condensed financial information. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of

management, these financial statements reflect all adjustments which are necessary for a fair statement of the Company s financial position and results of its operations, as of and for the periods presented. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto contained in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 28, 2014.

The information presented in the financial statements and related notes as of June 30, 2014, and for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, is unaudited. The December 31, 2013 condensed balance sheet included herein was derived from the audited financial statements as of that date, but does not include all disclosures, including notes, required by GAAP for complete financial statements.

Interim results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2014, or any future period.

The accompanying condensed financial statements have been prepared on a basis which assumes that the Company will continue as a going concern and which contemplates the realization of assets and satisfaction of liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. The Company has incurred recurring losses and negative cash flows from operations. As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, the Company had cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities of \$71,991,976 and \$16,438,301, respectively. Management believes that current cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities on hand at June 30, 2014 should be sufficient to fund operations into late 2015. The future viability of the Company is dependent on its ability to raise additional capital to finance its operations and to fund increased research and development costs in order to seek approval for commercialization of its product candidates. The Company s failure to raise capital as and when needed would have a negative impact on its financial condition and its ability to pursue its business strategies as this capital is necessary for the Company to perform the research and development activities required to develop the Company s product candidates in order to generate future revenue streams.

In June 2014, the FASB issued amended accounting guidance for development stage entities. The amendment eliminates certain financial reporting requirements for development stage entities, specifically, the presentation of inception-to-date information, the development stage entity label on the financial statements, the description of the activities in which the entity is engaged, and disclosure in the first year that the entity is no longer a development stage entity that it had been in prior years. In addition, the amendment clarifies guidance regarding entities that have not commenced planned principal operations. The amendment is effective retrospectively for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2014, and interim periods therein with early adoption permitted. The Company elected to early adopt this standard in the period ended June 30, 2014. Other than a change in presentation, the adoption of this guidance did not have an impact on the Company s financial statements for the period ended June 30, 2014.

3. Fair Value of Financial Assets

The following tables present information about the Company s assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013 and indicate the level of the fair value hierarchy utilized to determine such fair value:

	Fair Va	Fair Value Measurements as of June 30, 2014 Using:								
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3		Total					
Assets:										
Cash equivalents	\$	\$ 10,645,706	\$	\$	10,645,706					
Marketable securities		59,976,606			59,976,606					
	\$	\$ 70.622.312	\$	\$	70.622.312					

	Fair Valu	Fair Value Measurements as of December 31, 2013 Using								
	Level 1		Level 2	Level 3		Total				
Assets:										
Cash equivalents	\$	\$	14,957,788	\$	\$	14,957,788				
Marketable securities			250,047			250,047				
	\$	\$	15,207,835	\$	\$	15,207,835				

As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, the Company s cash equivalents and marketable securities that are invested primarily in U.S. treasury bills, corporate bonds, money market funds, commercial paper and U.S. government agency holdings are valued based primarily on Level 2 inputs. The Company measures the fair value of marketable securities using Level 2 inputs and primarily relies on quoted prices in active markets for similar marketable securities. During the six months ended June 30, 2014 and the year ended December 31, 2013, there were no transfers between Level 1, Level 2 and Level 3.

The term loan outstanding under the Company s credit and security agreement is reported at its carrying value in the accompanying balance sheet. The Company determined the fair value of the term loan using an income approach, utilizing a discounted cash flow analysis based on current market interest rates for debt issuances with similar remaining years to maturity, adjusted for credit risk. The term loan was valued using Level 2 inputs as of June 30, 2014. The result of the calculation yielded a fair value that approximates carrying value.

4. Marketable Securities

As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, the fair value of available-for-sale marketable securities by type of security was as follows:

	June 30, 2014 Gross Unrealized Gross Unrealized								
	Amortized Cost	t Gains Losses Fair Val							
Commercial paper	\$14,791,636	\$	6,645	\$	(11)	\$14,798,270			
Corporate bonds and US Government Obligations	\$45,181,748	\$	3,631	\$	(7,043)	\$45,178,336			
	\$ 59,973,384	\$	10,276	\$	(7,054)	\$ 59,976,606			

	December 31, 2013 Gross Unrealized Gross Unrealized								
	Amo	rtized Cost	Gains Losses				Fair Value		
Corporate bonds	\$	250,075	\$	\$	(28)	\$	250,047		
	\$	250,075	\$	\$	(28)	\$	250,047		

At June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, marketable securities consisted of investments that mature within one year.

5. Accrued Expenses and Other Current Liabilities

Accrued expenses and other current liabilities consisted of the following:

	June 30, 2014	December 31, 2013
Clinical research	\$ 270,567	\$ 163,521
Contract manufacturing services	76,200	529,287
Payroll and other employee-related expenses	699,614	792,165
Nonclinical services	5,402	5,685
Consultant fees and expenses	11,350	21,718
Professional services fees	330,507	642,052
Interest expense	30,000	34,445
Other	58,470	67,807
Total accrued expenses and other current liabilities	\$1,482,110	\$ 2,256,680

6. Stock-Based Compensation Stock Incentive Plan

The Company grants stock-based awards pursuant to its 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (the 2013 Plan). The maximum number of shares that may be issued under the 2013 Plan is 2,337,616, which is the sum of (i) 1,230,012 shares, plus (ii) the number of shares remaining available for grant under our previous stock incentive plan at the time the 2013 Plan became effective, plus (iii) any shares subject to outstanding stock options or other stock awards that would have otherwise returned to our previous stock incentive plan (such as upon the expiration or termination of a stock award prior to vesting), as such shares become available from time to time. The maximum number of shares that may be issued upon the exercise of incentive stock options (ISOs) under the 2013 Plan is 4,684,989. As of June 30, 2014, 1,007,773 shares were available for future issuance under the 2013 Plan.

Stock Options

During the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, the Company granted stock options for the purchase of 590,600, and 201,722 shares of common stock, respectively, to certain employees and directors. The vesting conditions for all of these awards are time-based, and the awards typically vest 25% after one year and monthly thereafter for the next 36 months,

except for annual option grants to non-employee directors of the Company whose initial grants vest 25% after one year and monthly thereafter for the next 24 months and whose annual grants vest in equal monthly installments during the 12-month period following the grant date, pursuant to the Company s Non-Employee Director Compensation Policy. Awards typically expire after 10 years.

Stock Option Valuation

The fair value of each stock option grant is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. Prior to the IPO, the Company was a private company and therefore lacked company-specific historical and implied volatility information. Therefore, it estimates its expected stock volatility based on the historical volatility of its publicly-traded peer companies and expects to continue to do so until such time as it has adequate historical data regarding the volatility of its own traded stock price. The expected term of the Company s stock options has been determined utilizing the simplified method for awards that qualify as plain vanilla options. The expected term of stock options granted to non-employees is equal to the contractual term of the option award. The risk-free interest rate is determined by reference to the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant of the award for time periods approximately equal to the expected term of the award. Expected dividend yield is based on the fact that the Company has never paid cash dividends and does not expect to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. The relevant data used to determine the value of the stock option grants for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 are as follows:

	2014	2013
Risk-free interest rates	1.54-1.99%	0.95%
Expected dividend yield	0.00%	0.00%
Expected term (in years)	6.0	6.1
Expected volatility	61.9-66.9%	71.20%

The following table summarizes stock option activity for the six months ended June 30, 2014:

	Shares Issuable Under Options	Av Ex	eighted verage xercise Price
Outstanding as of December 31, 2013	834,983	\$	2.99
Granted	590,600		17.12
Exercised	(128,143)		1.86
Canceled	(95,700)		6.06
Outstanding as of June 30, 2014	1,201,740	\$	9.86
Options vested and expected to vest at June 30, 2014	1,032,444		
Options exercisable at June 30, 2014	380,962		

The aggregate intrinsic value of options is calculated as the difference between the exercise price of the options and the fair value of the Company s common stock for those options that had exercise prices lower than the fair value of the Company s common stock. A total of 128,143 options were exercised during the six months ended June 30, 2014. The aggregate intrinsic value of stock options exercised during the six months ended June 30, 2014 was \$1,359,895

At June 30, 2014 and 2013 the Company had options for the purchase of 1,201,740 and 864,462 shares of common stock outstanding, respectively, with a weighted average remaining contractual term of 8.5, and 8.5 years, respectively, and with a weighted average exercise price of \$9.86 and \$2.97 per share, respectively.

The weighted average grant date fair value of options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 was \$10.31 and \$0.60, respectively.

Stock-based Compensation

The Company recorded stock-based compensation expense related to stock options for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 as follows:

	For the three months ended JuneE30; the six months ended June 30,							
		2014		2013		2014		2013
Research and development	\$	182,279	\$	29,882	\$	295,797	\$	41,450
General and administrative		475,529		34,004		798,507		54,785
	\$	657,808	\$	63,886	\$	1,094,304	\$	96,235

As of June 30, 2014, unrecognized stock-based compensation expense for stock options outstanding was \$7,673,376, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.9 years. As of June 30, 2013, unrecognized stock-based compensation expense for stock options outstanding was \$1,380,411, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.1 years.

On March 31, 2014 the vesting of certain options granted to a terminated employee was accelerated. This change in vesting conditions was accounted for as a modification of these stock options and resulted in an aggregate increase in the fair value of the options of \$70,494 and was recorded as stock-based compensation expense on the modification date, which was March 31, 2014.

7. Net Loss Per Share

Basic and diluted net loss per share attributable to common stockholders was calculated as follows for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013:

	For the three months ended June B0 , the six months ended June 30							nded June 30
		2014		2013		2014		2013
Numerator:								
Net loss	\$	(5,930,602)	\$	(4,597,775)	\$	(12,472,846)	\$	(9,395,859)
Net income attributable to participatin securities	g							
Net loss attributable to common stockholders:	\$	(5,930,602)	\$	(4,597,775)	\$	(12,472,846)	\$	(9,395,859)
Denominator:								
Weighted average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted		15,619,151		789,222		11,670,281		789,222

Net loss per share attributable to				
common stockholders, basic and diluted	\$ (0.38)	\$ (5.83)	\$ (1.07)	\$ (11.91)

Stock options for the purchase of 1,208,919 and 526,591 weighted average shares of common stock were excluded from the computation of diluted net loss per share attributable to common stockholders for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and 1,076,923 and 471,418 weighted average shares of common stock were excluded from the computation of diluted net loss per share attributable to common stockholders for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. These options were excluded from the computations because they had an anti-dilutive impact to diluted net loss attributable to common stockholders incurred for those periods.

In February 2014, the Company issued an additional 5,750,000 shares of common stock in connection with its IPO and 8,952,057 shares of common stock in connection with the automatic conversion of its redeemable convertible preferred stock upon the closing of the IPO. The issuance of these shares resulted in a significant increase in the Company s weighted average shares outstanding for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 when compared to the comparable prior year period and is expected to continue to impact the year-over-year comparability of the Company s (loss) earnings per share calculations in 2014.

8. Related Party Transactions

The Company has retained, as external legal counsel, a firm that owns 3,075 shares of common stock of the Company. Legal fees of the firm incurred by the Company for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 were \$564,558 and \$193,153 respectively. Legal fees of the firm paid by the Company during the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 were \$841,105 and \$261,142, respectively. Amounts payable to this firm as of June 30, 2014 and 2013 were \$130,522 and \$29,742, respectively.

9. Long-term Debt

On January 3, 2013, the Company entered into a credit and security agreement with MidCap Financial SBIC, LP (MidCap) under which it immediately borrowed \$5,000,000 as a term loan. The term loan accrues interest monthly at an interest rate of 8.0% per annum and has a term of 45 months. As the term loan has a 15-month interest-only period, the term loan principal balance, along with any accrued interest, is to be paid in 30 equal monthly installments beginning April 1, 2014 and ending September 1, 2016. In addition to these principal payments, the Company is required to make a payment of \$175,000 to the lender on September 1, 2016, which amount is being accreted to the carrying value of the debt using the effective interest rate method. As of June 30, 2014, the carrying value of the term loan security agreement the Company granted MidCap a security interest in all of the Company s personal property now owned or hereafter acquired, excluding intellectual property but including the proceeds from the sale, if any, of intellectual property, and a negative pledge on intellectual property. The credit and security agreement also contains certain representations, warranties, and non-financial covenants of the Company. As of June 30, 2014, the Company was compliant with all covenants.

10. Income Taxes

Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (Section 382), contains rules that limit the ability of a company that undergoes an ownership change to utilize its net operating losses (NOLs) and tax credits existing as of the date of such ownership change. Under the rules, such an ownership change is generally any change in ownership of more than 50% of a company s stock within a rolling three-year period. The rules generally operate by focusing on changes in ownership among stockholders considered by the rules as owning, directly or indirectly, 5% or more of the stock of a company and any change in ownership arising from new issuances of stock by the company. During the quarter ended June 30, 2014, the Company completed a Section 382 study through February 11, 2014. The results of this study showed that as of February 11, 2014, one historical ownership change within the meaning of Section 382 had occurred in 2009. As a result of this Section 382 limitation, approximately \$0.3 million of NOLs will expire unutilized. Subsequent ownership changes as defined by Section 382 may potentially limit the amount of net operating loss carryforwards that could be utilized annually to offset future taxable income.

11. Subsequent Events

There were no subsequent events that require disclosure in the consolidated financial statements for the period ended June 30, 2014.

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and accompanying notes included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and the financial statements and accompanying notes thereto for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013 and the related Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, both of which are contained in our Annual Report of Form 10-K filed by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, on March 28, 2014.

Forward-Looking Statements

This discussion contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. Such forward looking statements, which represent our intent, belief, or current expectations, involve risks and

uncertainties. We use words such as may, will, anticipate, expect, estimate, intend, plan, should and similar expressions to identify forward-looking statements, predict. potential, believe. although not all forward-looking statements contain these identifying words. Although we believe the expectations reflected in these forward-looking statements are reasonable, such statements are inherently subject to risk and we can give no assurances that our expectations will prove to be correct. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which apply only as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. As a result of many factors, including without limitation those set forth under Risk Factors under Item 1A of Part II below, and elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, as well as the risk factors included in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K, our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements. We undertake no obligation to update these forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this report or to reflect actual outcomes.

Overview

We are a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on the development and commercialization of novel, injectable pain therapies. We are targeting anti-inflammatory and analgesic therapies for the treatment of patients with musculoskeletal conditions, beginning with osteoarthritis, a type of degenerative arthritis, referred to as OA. Our broad and diversified portfolio of product candidates addresses the OA pain treatment spectrum, from moderate to severe pain, and provides us with multiple unique opportunities to achieve our goal of commercializing novel, patient-focused pain therapies. Our pipeline consists of three proprietary product candidates: FX006, a sustained-release, intra-articular, or IA, steroid; FX007, a TrkA receptor antagonist for the post-operative pain setting; and FX005, a sustained-release intra-articular p38 MAP kinase inhibitor. We retain the exclusive worldwide rights to our product candidates.

We were incorporated in Delaware in November 2007, and to date we have devoted substantially all of our resources to our development efforts relating to our product candidates, including conducting clinical trials with our product candidates, providing general and administrative support for these operations and protecting our intellectual property. We do not have any products approved for sale and have not generated any revenue from product sales. We have incurred net losses in each year since our inception in 2007 and we expect to continue to incur significant expenses and operating losses over the next several years. From our inception through December 31, 2013, we have funded our operations primarily through the sale of our convertible preferred stock and, to a lesser extent, debt financing. From our inception through December 31, 2013, we raised \$80.0 million from such transactions. On February 18, 2014, we completed the initial public offering of our common stock, which resulted in net proceeds to us of approximately \$67.2 million, after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering costs. Until such time, if ever, as we can generate substantial product revenue, we expect to finance our cash needs through a combination of equity offerings, debt financings, government or third-party funding, and licensing or collaboration arrangements.

Product Candidates and Recent Developments

A current summary of our significant research and development programs and recent developments with respect to our related product candidates follows:

Product Candidate FX006 Intra-articular injectable steroid **Development Phase**

Phase 2b

Indication OA of the knee

FX006 Front Line IA Therapy for Patients with Moderate to Severe OA Pain							
FX005 p38 MAP kinase inhibitor	Phase 2a	End-Stage OA pain					
FX007 TrkA receptor antagonist	Preclinical	Post-operative pain					

FX006 is a steroid, triamcinolone acetonide, or TCA, formulated for sustained-release, delivered via IA injection and designed to treat moderate to severe OA pain. FX006 combines commonly administered TCA with our poly lactic-co-glycolic acid, referred to as PLGA, formulation technology, which is the cornerstone of our injectable IA sustained-release technology.

OA is a type of degenerative arthritis that is caused by the progressive breakdown and eventual loss of cartilage in one or more joints. Arthritis is the most common cause of disability in the United States and OA is the most common joint disease, affecting 27 million Americans, with numbers expected to grow as a result of aging, obesity and sports injuries. Recent data suggest that OA accounts for over \$185 billion of annual healthcare expenditures in the United States, which does not include loss of productivity costs. We estimate that by 2030, 45 million people will have OA, and that

approximately 24 million of those people will have knee OA. OA commonly affects large weight-bearing joints like the knees and hips, but also occurs in the shoulders, hands, feet and spine. Patients with OA suffer from joint pain, tenderness, stiffness and limited movement. As the disease progresses, it becomes increasingly painful and debilitating, culminating, in many cases, in the need for total joint arthroplasty, or TJA. According to IMS Health, each year approximately ten million patients in the United States receive IA steroid injection treatments in the knee, hip, shoulder, hand and foot. Our clinical trials to date have treated patients with knee OA, which represents the most common joint treated with IA therapies for OA. In 2012, the number of patients that received knee injections of IA steroids increased approximately 12% to approximately 3 million patients. We estimate that an additional 1.3 million patients received knee injections of IA hyaluronic acid, or HA, which the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, has approved for use only in the knee. Sales of HA in the United States grew over 6% to approximately \$690 million in 2012, 93% of which were related to knee therapy. Worldwide, HA sales are approaching \$2 billion per year. However, recent negative guidance from specialty societies (e.g. the American Academy of Orthopedic Surgeons (AAOS), and the Osteoarthritis Research Society International (OARSI) may begin to put downward pressure on HA sales. We believe that FX006 has the potential to be a superior front line injectable treatment for OA pain management compared to existing therapies by providing safe, more effective and sustained pain relief to patients. We believe the following attributes make FX006 an attractive development candidate.

A first-in-class injectable, IA, sustained-release treatment for patients with moderate to severe OA pain that has demonstrated in clinical trials to date:

clinically meaningful and significantly better pain relief;

persistent therapeutic concentrations of drug in the joint and durable efficacy;

an attractive safety profile with limited systemic exposures and the potential for fewer side effects;

amongst the largest analgesic effects seen in OA clinical trials;

strong proprietary position through a combination of patents, trade secrets and proprietary know-how, as well as eligibility for marketing exclusivity;

well-defined 505(b)(2) regulatory pathway seeking approval of the already approved immediate-release steroid used by orthopedists and rheumatologists;

potential for pharmacoeconomic benefits due to superior efficacy and durability and the potential to delay costly and invasive total joint replacement.

To date, three clinical trials have been conducted to test FX006 against immediate-release TCA injection. A total of 302 patients were enrolled in these three clinical trials, of which 236 patients received FX006 and 66 patients received immediate-release TCA. In a completed Phase 2b dose-ranging clinical trial of patients with knee OA, FX006 demonstrated clinically meaningful and significant improvements in pain relief and functional status relative to a

commercially available 40 mg immediate-release TCA. Data from this completed 12-week Phase 2b dose-ranging clinical trial show that FX006 has a well-tolerated systemic safety profile that is indistinguishable from the standard of care immediate-release steroid. Further, the local safety profile for FX006 in the completed 12-week Phase 2b dose-ranging clinical trial was attractive and comparable to that seen with the same dose of immediate-release steroid comparator.

Our clinical data suggest that, due to sustained-release, peak steroid concentrations in the joint with FX006 are orders of magnitude lower than those produced by currently available steroid suspensions. A pharmacodynamic clinical trial has demonstrated that FX006 avoids the marked suppression of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal, or HPA, axis (which determines the body s ability to make its own naturally occurring steroids) seen with commercially available steroid suspensions. Preclinical data demonstrate that single doses are well tolerated and, in an inflammatory arthritis rat model, have the potential to prevent joint damage more effectively than the immediate-release comparator. We have conducted two synovial fluid pharmacokinetic clinical trials to measure the duration of exposure to TCA following a single IA administration of FX006. TCA concentrations in the joint were determined at 6, 12, 16 and 20 weeks after injection of FX006 and at 6 and 12 weeks after injection of immediate-release TCA. The data from these clinical trials show that at 12 weeks both the FX006 10 mg and 40 mg dose groups had therapeutic concentrations of drug in synovial fluid. In contrast, the 40 mg immediate-release TCA dose group at 6 and 12 weeks had concentrations of drug that were below the lower limit of quantitation. The FX006 40 mg dose group also demonstrated readily measurable concentrations of drug at 16 weeks, which fell to below the lower limit of quantitation at 20 weeks. A confirmatory Phase 2b clinical trial of FX006 has begun patient enrollment and topline data are expected in the first half of 2015. A repeat dose safety clinical trial of FX006 is scheduled to begin later this year.

FX007 For Post-Operative Pain

FX007 is a small molecule TrkA receptor antagonist that is in development for the persistent relief of post-operative pain. TrkA is the receptor for nerve growth factor, commonly known as NGF, a small peptide that is released following tissue injury. NGF binds to TrkA on the surface of pain sensing neurons and renders these cells more responsive to external stimuli. In recent clinical trials of Pfizer s monoclonal antibody, tanezumab, systemic blockade of NGF demonstrated marked analgesia in a variety of painful conditions. Additionally, human genetic studies demonstrated that patients with a mutation in the TrkA gene have congenital insensitivity to pain. These data indicate that interruption of the NGF-TrkA pathway produces a profound analgesic effect, and in preclinical pharmacology experiments, FX007 has demonstrated both high affinity for the TrkA receptor and analgesic effects in OA and post-operative pain. However, systemic and persistent blockade of NGF has been associated with rapidly progressive OA requiring TJA. FX007 is being developed for acute, local administration, which has the potential to avoid side effects associated with chronic systemic use.

Post-operative pain is usually most severe in the first few days following the completion of a surgical procedure and is a response to tissue damage during surgery which stimulates peripheral nerves that signal the brain to produce a sensory and physiological response. Numerous studies reveal that the incidence and severity of post-operative pain is primarily determined by the type of surgery, duration of surgery and the pain treatment choice following surgery.

There are approximately 51 million surgeries performed in the United States each year, and the global post-operative pain market was estimated to be \$5.9 billion in 2010. Despite the size of this market, however, post-operative pain management remains a challenge for healthcare providers, with studies reporting that up to 80% of patients experience inadequate pain relief after surgery. Given the limitations of current post-operative therapies, we are developing FX007 as a superior alternative to manage post-operative pain. The blockade of the NGF-TrkA pathway results in highly effective analgesia. Additionally, acute local administration has the potential to avoid the side-effects associated with systemic and persistent blockade of NGF.

FX007 is being developed to treat post-operative pain with target duration for analgesia of 36 to 72 hours. As a result, unlike FX005 and FX006 for OA pain, where the goal is months of pain relief, we do not believe it will be necessary to formulate FX007 with PLGA, which should expedite development of this compound.

We have conducted preclinical proof-of-concept, or PoC, studies using models of OA and post-operative pain and demonstrated efficacy in both. A PoC clinical trial is scheduled to begin later this year.

FX005 For End-Stage OA Pain

FX005 is intended as therapy for patients with end-stage OA pain, particularly those patients awaiting TJA, as an alternative to opioids. FX005 is a p38 MAP kinase inhibitor formulated for sustained-release delivered via IA injection, which is designed to have both analgesic and anti-inflammatory benefits without the systemic side effects of oral p38 MAP kinase inhibitors. p38 MAP kinase is an enzyme in an inflammatory cascade that up regulates in response to stress and culminates in the elaboration of multiple proinflammatory cytokines, including interleukin 1 and tumor necrosis factor, as well as enzymes like matrix metalloproteinases that have the potential to destroy cartilage. In other studies, multiple oral p38 MAP kinase inhibitors have been evaluated in inflammatory diseases and pain and, while efficacy has been demonstrated, serious toxicity affecting multiple organ systems has been frequently observed. Because FX005 leverages the same PLGA technology used in FX006 in order to achieve persistent therapeutic concentrations of drug in the joint while maintaining very low plasma concentrations, it may have the potential to provide durable pain relief while avoiding p38 MAP kinase inhibitor systemic side effects. We believe the preclinical and clinical data we have generated to date support this potential.

In May 2012, FX005 completed a Phase 2a clinical trial in which 70 patients were randomized to FX005 and 70 patients were randomized to placebo. The Phase 2a clinical trial demonstrated positive effects of FX005 on both pain and function. These effects increased substantially in a sub-population of patients with higher baseline pain scores.

Based on results of various toxicology studies we have conducted, we expect that further development of FX005, if any, would involve a dose substantially lower than the doses studied in the previously conducted Phase 2a clinical trial. We will continue to evaluate further development of FX005 taking into consideration, among other factors, our available capital resources.

Financial Overview

Revenue

We have not generated any revenue since our inception. We do not have any products approved for sale, and we do not expect to generate any revenue from the sale of products in the near future. In the future, if our research and development efforts result in clinical success and regulatory approval, we may generate revenue from the sales of our product candidates, or we may generate revenue from grant income or from licensing rights to our product candidates to third parties. If we fail to complete the development of FX006 or our other product candidates, our ability to generate future revenue, and our results of operations and financial position will be adversely affected.

Operating Expenses

The majority of our operating expenses to date have been related to in-licensing certain of our product candidates and the development activities of FX006 and FX005.

Research and Development Expenses

Since our inception, we have focused our resources on our development activities, including: preclinical studies and clinical trials and chemistry manufacturing and controls, or CMC. Our development expenses consist primarily of:

expenses incurred under agreements with consultants, contract research organizations, or CROs, and investigative sites that conduct our preclinical studies and clinical trials;

costs of acquiring, developing and manufacturing clinical trial materials;

personnel costs, including salaries, benefits, stock-based compensation and travel expenses for employees engaged in scientific research and development functions;

costs related to compliance with regulatory requirements;

expenses related to the in-license of certain technologies from pharmaceutical companies; and

allocated expenses for rent and maintenance of facilities, insurance and other general overhead. We expense research and development costs as incurred. Our direct research and development expenses consist primarily of external-based costs, such as fees paid to investigators, consultants, investigative sites, CROs and companies that manufacture our clinical trial materials, and are tracked on a program-by-program basis. We do not allocate personnel costs, facilities or other indirect expenses to specific research and development programs. These indirect expenses are included within the amounts designated as Personnel and other costs in the table below.

The following table summarizes our research and development expenses for the periods presented:

	Three Months Ended		Six Mont	hs Ended	
	Jun	e 30,	Jun	30,	
	2014	2013	2014	2013	
Direct research and development expenses by					
program:					
FX006	\$2,143,545	\$1,370,140	\$4,953,905	\$3,255,341	
FX007	194,826	80,420	423,800	156,149	
FX005	5,342	817,354	76,503	1,296,927	
Total direct research and development					
expenses	2,343,713	2,267,914	5,454,208	4,708,417	
Personnel and other costs	1,270,880	800,081	2,311,232	1,546,274	
Total research and development expenses	\$3,614,593	\$ 3,067,995	\$7,765,440	\$6,254,691	

Our research and development expenses are expected to increase in the foreseeable future. Specifically, our costs associated with FX006 will increase as we conduct our confirmatory Phase 2b clinical trial and otherwise advance our FX006 development program. We cannot determine with certainty the duration of and completion costs associated with future clinical trials of FX006. The duration, costs and timing associated with the development and commercialization of FX006 and our other product candidates will depend on a variety of factors, including uncertainties associated with the results of our

clinical trials and our ability to obtain regulatory approval. We anticipate that we will decide upon which development programs to pursue and how much funding to direct to each program on an ongoing basis in response to preclinical and clinical success of each product candidate, as well as ongoing assessments of the commercial potential of each product candidate. As a result of these uncertainties, we are currently unable to estimate with any precision our future research and development expenses for any product candidate, when or if we will achieve regulatory approval, generate revenue from sales of any product candidate or achieve a positive cash flow position.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of personnel costs, including salaries, related benefits, travel expenses and stock-based compensation of our executive, finance, and business development, functions. Other general and administrative expenses include an allocation of facility-related costs, patent filing expenses, and professional fees for legal, consulting, auditing and tax services.

We anticipate that our general and administrative expenses will increase in the future as we continue to build our corporate infrastructure to support the continued development of FX006 and FX007. Additionally, we anticipate increased expenses related to the audit, legal, regulatory, investor relations and tax-related services associated with maintaining compliance with the Securities and Exchange Commission and Nasdaq requirements, director and officer insurance premiums and other costs associated with operating as a publicly-traded company.

Other Income (Expense)

Interest income. Interest income consists of interest earned on our cash and cash equivalents balances and our marketable securities. The primary objective of our investment policy is capital preservation.

Interest expense. In January 2013, we borrowed \$5.0 million under a credit facility with MidCap Financial SBIC, LP, or MidCap, and began to incur interest related to this borrowing at a fixed rate of 8.0% per annum. We expect to incur future interest expense related to this borrowing until September 1, 2016. See Liquidity and Capital Resources for a more detailed description of our credit facility.

Other expense. Other expense consists of the net amortization of premiums related to our marketable securities, our realized gains (losses) on redemptions of our marketable securities. We will continue to incur expenses related to net amortization of premiums on marketable securities for as long as we hold these investments.

Critical Accounting Policies and Significant Judgments and Estimates

Our management s discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based on our financial statements, which we have prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, or GAAP. The preparation of our financial statements requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of our financial statements, including those described below, on an ongoing basis. We base our estimates on historical experience, known trends and events, contractual milestones and various other factors that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying value of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

We believe that the estimates, assumptions and judgments involved in the accounting policies described in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in Item 7 of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013 have the greatest potential impact on our financial statements, so we consider them to be our critical accounting policies and estimates. There were no material changes to our critical accounting guidance for development stage entities issued by the FASB in June 2014. The amendment eliminates certain financial reporting requirements for development stage entities, specifically, the presentation of inception-to-date information, the development stage entity label on the financial statements, the description of the activities in which the entity is engaged, and disclosure in the first year that the entity is no longer a development stage entity that it had been in prior years. In addition, the amendment is effective retrospectively for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2014, and interim periods therein with early adoption permitted. The Company elected to early adopt this standard in the period ended June 30, 2014. Other than a change in presentation, the adoption of this guidance did not have an impact on the Company s financial statements for the period ended June 30, 2014.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Comparison of the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013

The following table summarizes our results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 (certain items may not sum correctly due to rounding):

	Three Months I 2014	Ended June 30 2013		Six Months En 2014	ded June 30, 2013	Change
	2014 (in thou		Change	2014 (in thou		Change
Revenue	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Operating expenses:						
Research and						
development	3,614,593	3,067,995	546,598	7,765,440	6,254,691	1,510,749
General and						
administrative	2,234,232	1,422,083	812,149	4,518,145	2,943,024	1,575,121
Total operating expenses	5,848,825	4,490,078	1,358,747	12,283,585	9,197,715	3,085,870
Loss from operations	(5,848,825)	(4,490,078)	(1,358,747)	(12,283,585)	(9,197,715)	(3,085,870)
-						
Other income (expense):						
Interest income	134,644	61,212	73,432	165,402	179,985	(14,583)
Interest expense	(106,037)	(112,778)	6,741	(217,704)	(221,111)	3,407
Other expense	(110,384)	(56,131)	(54,253)	(136,959)	(157,018)	20,059
Total other income						
(expense)	(81,777)	(107,697)	25,920	(189,261)	(198,144)	8,883
Net loss	\$ (5,930,602)	\$ (4,597,775)	\$(1,332,827)	\$(12,472,846)	\$ (9,395,859)	\$(3,076,987)

Research and Development Expenses

	Three Months Ended June 30,			Six Months E		
	2014	2013	Change	2014	2013	Change
	(in thou	isands)		(in thou	usands)	
Direct research and						
development expenses by						
program:						
FX006	\$ 2,143,545	\$ 1,370,140	\$ 773,405	\$ 4,953,905	\$ 3,255,341	\$ 1,698,564
FX007	194,826	80,420	114,406	423,800	156,149	267,651
FX005	5,342	817,354	(812,012)	76,503	1,296,927	(1,220,424)

Total direct research and						
development expenses	2,343,713	2,267,914	75,799	5,454,208	4,708,417	745,791
Personnel and other costs	1,270,880	800,081	470,799	2,311,232	1,546,274	764,958
Total research and						
development expenses	\$ 3,614,593	\$ 3,067,995	\$ 546,598	\$ 7,765,440	\$ 6,254,691	\$ 1,510,749

Research and development expenses were \$3.6 million and \$3.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in research and development expenses year over year of \$0.5 million, or 16%, was primarily due to cost increases of \$0.5 million in personnel and other employee related costs as a result of higher headcount levels. Program expenses related to FX006 increased \$0.8 million due costs related to the Phase 2b dose confirmatory trial, these costs were offset by a decrease of \$0.8 million in FX005 program expenses due to the completion of toxicology studies.

Research and development expenses were \$7.8 million and \$6.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in research and development expenses year over year of \$1.5 million, or 24%, was primarily due to \$1.7 million in FX006 program expenses related to the initiation of the Phase 2b dose confirmatory trial and increased manufacturing expenses related to clinical trial supplies. FX007 expenses increased \$0.2 million due to incurred costs for toxicology studies. Additionally, an increase of \$0.8 million in personnel and other employee related costs as a result of an increase in headcount, stock compensation expense and consulting costs was offset by a decrease of \$1.2 million in FX005 program expenses due to the completion of toxicology studies.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses were \$2.2 million and \$1.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in general and administrative expenses year over year of \$0.8 million, or 57%, was primarily due to increases associated with salary and related employee costs due to additional headcount and stock compensation expense of \$0.6 million, as well as, higher legal fees of \$0.1 million and insurance costs of \$0.1 million.

General and administrative expenses were \$4.5 million and \$2.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in general and administrative expenses year over year of \$1.6 million, or 55%, was primarily due to costs associated with salary and related costs due to additional headcount and stock compensation expense of \$1.1 million, \$0.1 million in legal fees related to corporate legal activity, \$0.2 million in professional and consulting fees during the first half of 2014, and insurance costs of \$0.2 million for additional insurance coverage required for a publicly-traded company.

Other Income (Expense)

Interest income was \$0.1 million and \$0.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and \$0.2 million and \$0.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Interest expense was consistent year over year.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

To date, we have not generated any revenue and have incurred losses since our inception in 2007. As of June 30, 2014, we had an accumulated deficit of \$78.6 million. We anticipate that we will continue to incur losses for the foreseeable future. We expect that our research and development and general and administrative expenses will continue to increase and, as a result, we will need additional capital to fund our operations, which we may seek to obtain through one or more equity offerings, debt financings, government or other third-party funding, and licensing or collaboration arrangements.

Since our inception through June 30, 2014, we have funded our operations principally through the receipt of funds from the private placement of \$80.0 million of equity and debt securities. In addition, on February 18, 2014, we completed the initial public offering of our common stock, which resulted in net proceeds to us of approximately \$67.2 million, after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering costs. As of June 30, 2014, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$12.0 million and marketable securities of \$60.0 million. We anticipate that our existing cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities will fund our operations into late 2015. Cash in excess of immediate requirements is invested in accordance with our investment policy, primarily with a view to capital preservation.

The following table shows a summary of our cash flows for each of the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013:

Edgar Filing: Flexion	Therapeutics	Inc - Form 10-Q
-----------------------	--------------	-----------------

	2014	2013
Cash flows (used in) operating activities	\$(12,261,123)	\$(8,906,259)
Cash flows (used in) provided by investing activities	(59,884,473)	3,207,706
Cash flows provided by financing activities	67,972,712	4,959,285
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	\$ (4,172,884)	\$ (739,268)

Net Cash Used in Operating Activities

Operating activities used \$12.3 million of cash in the six months ended June 30, 2014. The cash flow used in operating activities resulted primarily from our net loss of \$12.5 million and net cash used for changes in our operating assets and liabilities of \$1.1 million, offset by net non-cash charges of \$1.3 million. Net cash used for changes in our operating assets and liabilities consisted primarily of a \$0.5 million decrease in our accrued expenses and other current liabilities, as well as, a \$0.5 million increase in prepaid expenses and other current assets. The decrease in accrued expenses and other current liabilities was primarily attributable to the decrease in expenses related to clinical research and contract manufacturing services. The increase in our prepaid expenses and other current assets was primarily due to prepayments we made for insurance. Our non-cash charges consisted of depreciation expense and amortization of premiums on marketable securities, as well as stock based compensation expense.

Operating activities used \$8.9 million of cash in the six months ended June 30, 2013. The cash flow used in operating activities resulted primarily from our net loss of \$9.4 million and net cash provided by changes in our operating assets and liabilities of \$0.2 million, offset by net non-cash charges of \$0.3 million. Net cash provided by changes in our operating assets and liabilities consisted primarily of a \$0.2 million increase in our accrued expenses and other current liabilities, and a \$0.3 million decrease in prepaid expenses and other current assets, offset by \$0.3 million decrease in our accounts payable.

Net Cash (Used in) Provided by Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities was \$59.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2014. Net cash used in investing activities consisted primarily of cash used for the purchase of marketable securities of \$62.2 million, partially offset by cash received from the redemption of marketable securities of \$2.4 million.

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$3.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. Net cash provided by investing activities consisted primarily of cash received from the redemption of marketable securities of \$14.2 million, partially offset by cash paid to purchase marketable securities of \$10.6 million, a change in restricted cash of \$0.1 million, and purchases of property and equipment of \$0.3 million.

Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$67.9 million and \$4.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Net cash provided by financing activities in the six months ended June 30, 2014 consisted of \$69.5 million in proceeds from our initial public offering, and \$0.2 million in proceeds received from the exercise of stock options, partially offset by the payment of fees incurred in connection with our initial public offering of \$1.3 million and the repayment of principle on our term loan of \$0.5 million. Net cash provided by financing activities in the six months ended June 30, 2013 primarily consisted of \$5.0 million in proceeds from borrowings under our term loan.

Contractual Obligations

There have been no material changes, outside of the ordinary course of business, in our outstanding contractual obligations from those disclosed within Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, as contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed by us with the SEC on March 28, 2014.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Edgar Filing: Flexion Therapeutics Inc - Form 10-Q

During the periods presented, we did not have, nor do we currently have, any off-balance sheet arrangements.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Our primary exposure to market risk is interest income sensitivity, which is affected by changes in the general level of U.S. interest rates. Due to the short-term duration of our investment portfolio and the low risk profile of our investments, an immediate 10.0% change in interest rates would not have a material effect on the fair market value of our portfolio. Accordingly, we would not expect our operating results or cash flows to be affected to any significant degree by a sudden change in market interest rates on our investment portfolio.

We have borrowed \$5.0 million under our credit facility. Amounts outstanding under the credit facility bear interest at a fixed rate equal to 8.0% per annum. During the quarter ended June 30 2014, we made principle payments totaling \$0.5 million on this loan.

We do not believe that our cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities have significant risk of default or illiquidity. While we believe our cash and cash equivalents and certificates of deposit do not contain excessive risk, we cannot provide absolute assurance that in the future our investments will not be subject to adverse changes in market value. In addition, we maintain significant amounts of cash and cash equivalents at one or more financial institutions that are in excess of federally insured limits.

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We are responsible for maintaining disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act. Disclosure controls and procedures are controls and other procedures designed to ensure that the information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is formation required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Based on our management s evaluation (with the participation of our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer) of our disclosure controls and procedures as required by Rule 13a-15 under the Exchange Act, our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective to achieve their stated purpose as of June 30, 2014, the end of the period covered by this report.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended June 30, 2014 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We are not currently a party to any material legal proceedings.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the following risk factors, and the risk factors included in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K, as well as the other information in this report, before deciding whether to purchase, hold or sell shares of our common stock. The occurrence of any of these risks could harm our business, financial condition, results of operations and/or growth prospects or cause our actual results to differ materially from those contained in forward-looking statements we have made in this report and those we may make from time to time. In these circumstances, the market price of our common stock would likely decline. You should consider all of the factors described below and in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K when evaluating our business. The risk factors set forth below represent new risk factors or those containing changes, including material changes, to the similarly titled risk factors included in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Risks Related to Our Financial Condition and Need for Additional Capital

We have incurred significant losses since our inception and anticipate that we will continue to incur significant losses for the foreseeable future.

We have limited operating history. To date, we have focused primarily on developing our lead product candidate, FX006. We have two additional product candidates, FX007 and FX005. All of our product candidates will require substantial additional development time and resources before we would be able to apply for or receive regulatory approvals and begin generating revenue from product sales. We have incurred significant net losses in each year since our inception, including net losses of \$12.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and \$18.2 million, \$15.0 million and \$11.4 million for fiscal years 2013, 2012 and 2011, respectively. As of June 30, 2014, we had an accumulated deficit of \$78.6 million.

We have devoted most of our financial resources to product development, including our non-clinical development activities and clinical trials. To date, we have financed our operations exclusively through the sale of equity securities and debt. The size of our future net losses will depend, in part, on the rate of future expenditures and our ability to generate revenue. To date, none of our product candidates have been commercialized, and if our product candidates are not successfully developed or commercialized, or if revenue is insufficient following marketing approval, we will not achieve profitability and our business may fail. Even if we successfully obtain regulatory approval to market our product candidates in the United States, our revenue is also dependent upon the size of the markets outside of the United States, as well as our ability to obtain market approval and achieve commercial success.

We expect to continue to incur substantial and increased expenses as we expand our development activities and advance our clinical programs, particularly with respect to our planned clinical development for FX006. We also expect an increase in our expenses associated with creating additional infrastructure to support operations as a publicly-traded company. As a result of the foregoing, we expect to continue to incur significant and increasing losses and negative cash flows for the foreseeable future.

Risks Related to Clinical Development and Regulatory Approval

Clinical development is a lengthy and expensive process with an uncertain outcome, and results of earlier studies and trials may not be predictive of future trial results. Clinical failure can occur at any stage of clinical development. We have never completed a pivotal clinical trial or submitted a New Drug Application, or NDA.

Clinical testing is expensive and can take many years to complete, and its outcome is inherently uncertain. Failure can occur at any time during the clinical trial process. The results of preclinical studies and early clinical trials of our product candidates may not be predictive of the results of subsequent clinical trials. In particular, the positive results generated in the completed FX006 Phase 2b dose-ranging clinical trial do not ensure that our confirmatory Phase 2b clinical trial will demonstrate similar results.

In our completed Phase 2b dose-ranging clinical trial, the 60 mg dose of FX006 unexpectedly showed inferior efficacy compared to the 40 mg dose. While we have investigated potential causes of this clinical outcome and believe we understand the basis for the performance of the 60 mg dose, we may not be correct. Therefore, we cannot guarantee that the underlying cause is unique to the 60 mg dose and will not impact the doses we intend to study in our confirmatory Phase 2b clinical trial, or will not otherwise result in regulatory delays or the need for additional studies prior to seeking or obtaining regulatory approval.

We have conducted preclinical toxicology studies in healthy dogs with single and repeat doses of FX006, blank microspheres and immediate-release TCA. The findings from the studies related to the administration of TCA were similar between the immediate-release TCA and FX006 groups and known effects of immediate-release TCA. In the single dose study, local cartilage findings of reduced extracellular matrix had completely reversed by the end of the nine-month recovery period in both the FX006 and TCA study arms. In the repeat-dose toxicity study, three doses were administered either one month or three months apart. A larger reduction in extracellular matrix in cartilage was noted which partially recovered by six months following the last dose, however, structural changes in cartilage were observed with repeat administrations of both FX006 and immediate-release TCA. All of our clinical trials to date have been conducted with single doses of FX006. However, we intend to study FX006 in a separate repeat dose safety clinical trial. It is possible that we could observe similar outcomes to those observed in preclinical studies with repeated doses of FX006 that would harm our ability to seek or obtain regulatory approval or would limit the commercial potential of FX006, if approved.

Edgar Filing: Flexion Therapeutics Inc - Form 10-Q

Product candidates in later stages of clinical trials may fail to show the desired safety and efficacy traits despite having progressed through preclinical studies and initial clinical trials. In addition to the safety and efficacy traits of any product candidate, clinical trial failures may result from a multitude of factors including flaws in trial design, dose selection, placebo effect and patient enrollment criteria. A number of companies in the biopharmaceutical industry have suffered significant setbacks in advanced clinical trials due to lack of efficacy or adverse safety profiles, notwithstanding promising results in earlier trials. Based upon negative or inconclusive results, we or our collaborators may decide, or regulators may require us, to conduct additional clinical trials or preclinical studies. In addition, data obtained from trials and studies are susceptible to varying interpretations, and regulators may not interpret our data as favorably as we do, which may delay, limit or prevent regulatory approval. Our future clinical trial results may not be successful.

If FX006 or any other product candidate is found to be unsafe or lack efficacy, we will not be able to obtain regulatory approval for it and our business would be materially harmed. For example, if the results of our confirmatory Phase 2b or other clinical trials for FX006 demonstrate unexpected safety findings or do not achieve the primary efficacy endpoints, the prospects for approval of FX006 as well our stock price and our ability to create stockholder value would be materially and adversely affected.

In some instances, there can be significant variability in safety and/or efficacy results between different trials of the same product candidate due to numerous factors, including changes in trial protocols, differences in composition of the patient populations, adherence to the dosing regimen and other trial elements and the rate of dropout among clinical trial participants. We do not know whether any future clinical trials we may conduct will demonstrate consistent or adequate efficacy and safety to obtain regulatory approval to market our product candidates. If we are unable to bring any of our current or future product candidates to market, our ability to create long-term stockholder value will be limited.

Risks Related to Our Business Operations and Industry

We will need to expand our organization, and we may experience difficulties in managing this growth, which could disrupt our operations.

As of June 30, 2014, we had 20 full-time employees. As our company matures, we expect to expand our employee base to increase our managerial, scientific and engineering, operational, sales, marketing, financial and other resources and to hire more consultants and contractors. Future growth would impose significant additional responsibilities on our management, including the need to identify, recruit, maintain, motivate and integrate additional employees, consultants and contractors. Also, our management may need to divert a disproportionate amount of its attention away from our day-to-day activities and devote a substantial amount of time to managing these growth activities. We may not be able to effectively manage the expansion of our operations, which may result in weaknesses in our infrastructure, give rise to operational mistakes, loss of business opportunities, loss of employees and reduced productivity among remaining employees. Future growth could require significant capital expenditures and may divert financial resources from other projects, such as the development of our existing or future product candidates. If our management is unable to effectively manage our growth, our expenses may increase more than expected, our ability to generate and/or grow revenue could be reduced, and we may not be able to implement our business strategy. Our future financial performance and our ability to commercialize FX006 and our other product candidates, if approved, and compete effectively will depend, in part, on our ability to effectively manage any future growth.

Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock

Our ability to use our net operating loss carryforwards and certain other tax attributes may be limited.

Under Section 382, if a corporation undergoes an ownership change, generally defined as a greater than 50% change (by value) in its equity ownership over a three-year period, the corporation s ability to use its pre-change net operating loss carryforwards and other pre-change tax attributes, such as research tax credits, to offset its post-change income may be limited. As of December 31, 2013, we had \$35.1 million and \$32.8 million of federal and state net operating loss carryforwards, respectively, and \$1.6 million and \$1.1 million of federal and state research and development tax credit carryforwards, respectively, available to offset our future taxable income, if any. These federal net operating loss carryforwards and research and development tax credit carryforwards expire at various dates beginning in 2028 and 2029, respectively, if not utilized and are subject to review and possible adjustment by the Internal Revenue Service. The state net operating loss carryforwards and research and development tax credit carryforwards expire at various dates beginning in 2014 and 2024, respectively, if not utilized and are subject to review and possible adjustment by the state tax authorities. During the quarter ended June 30, 2014 the Company completed a Section 382 study through February 11, 2014. The results of this study showed that as of February 11, 2014, one historical ownership change within the meaning of Section 382 of the Code had occurred in 2009. As a result of this Section 382 limitation, approximately \$0.3 million of NOLs will expire unutilized. Subsequent ownership changes as defined by Section 382 may potentially limit the amount of net operating loss carryforwards that could be utilized annually to offset future taxable income.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

None.

Use of Proceeds

On February 11, 2014, we commenced our initial public offering pursuant to a registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-193233) that was declared effective by the SEC on February 11, 2014 and that registered an aggregate of 5,000,000 shares of our common stock for sale to the public at a price of \$13.00 per share. In addition, at the closing of the initial public offering on February 18, 2014, the underwriters exercised their over-allotment option to purchase 750,000 additional shares of our common stock in the initial public offering at the public offering price of \$13.00 per share, for an aggregate offering price of \$74.8 million. BMO Capital Markets Corp. and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC acted as joint book-running managers of our initial public offering, which has now terminated. After deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and offering costs paid by us of \$7.6 million, the net proceeds from the offering were approximately \$67.2 million. No offering expenses were paid or are payable, directly or indirectly, to our directors or officers, to persons owning 10% or more of any class of our equity securities, or to any of our affiliates.

The net proceeds from the offering were invested primarily in short- and intermediate-term, interest-bearing obligations, investment-grade instruments, and direct or guaranteed obligations of the U.S. government pending their use. There has been no material change in the expected use of the net proceeds from our initial public offering as described in our final prospectus filed with the SEC pursuant to Rule 424(b).

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibit number

Description of document

3.1(1)	Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant.
3.2(1)	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant.
4.1(2)	Form of Common Stock Certificate of the Registrant.
4.2(2)	Amended and Restated Investor Rights Agreement, dated December 3, 2012, by and among the Registrant and certain of its stockholders.
4.3(2)	Conversion, Amendment and Waiver Agreement, dated January 27, 2014, by and among the Registrant and certain of its stockholders.

Exhibit number	Description of document
31.1	Certification of the Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
31.2	Certification of the Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
32.1	Certification of the Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of the Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

+ Indicates management contract or compensatory plan.

- * Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to certain portions of this exhibit. Omitted portions have been filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- (1) Incorporated by reference to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 19, 2014.
- (2) Incorporated by reference to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-193233), as amended.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Flexion Therapeutics, Inc.

Date: August 8, 2014

By: /s/ Michael D. Clayman, M.D. Michael D. Clayman, M.D. President and Chief Executive Officer